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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 29, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for

a hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on May 20, 2013, and a pre-hearing order was filed on May

22, 2013.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury in the form of

bilateral carpal tunnel.
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4. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

claim.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to additional medical

treatment with Dr. Dodd.

2. Whether the claimant is entitled to vocation rehabilitation

in the form of job placement.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends that she is entitled to
additional continuing medical treatment with
Dr. Dodd.  She has a compensable injury.  She
still has symptomatology associated with the
injury.  There's no independent intervening
cause.  There's no statute of limitations
issue.  We are asking that she be allowed to
return to Dr. Dodd.  I do not believe that the
respondents are willing to voluntarily allow
that circumstance to take place or otherwise
authorize it.

Secondly, Your Honor, we are seeking
rehabilitation in the form of job placement
assistance.  I believe that the testimony
today will indicate that Ms. Brewer has had a
rehabilitation evaluation conducted, but
following that evaluation she has attempted on
her own numerously to locate employment, and
she has been unsuccessful.  And I believe
based upon her age and education and work
experience, et cetera, that she is going to
need some assistance in finding work more
specific than has been provided by way of the
rehabilitation evaluation itself.

Respondents’ contentions are:

“It's respondents' contention that additional
medical treatment is not reasonably necessary
as a result of the work-related injury.  Ms.
Brewer has not seen the orthopedic surgeon who
treated her, Dr. Dodd, since June 20, 2011,
two years.  She will have symptoms as a result
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of her carpal tunnel releases now and again.
She received a 10 percent rating for each
wrist, which would guarantee that she could
expect symptoms in the future.  That rating
has been paid.

In regard to job placement, Ms. Brewer was
released by Dr. Dodd with no restrictions to
full duty after he last saw her June 20, 2011.
She made no effort to seek employment until
January 15 of this year, a year and a half
later.  She has introduced and I'm sure will
testify to her efforts to seek employment.
There is no indication that job placement
could do any more than she is doing herself,
which is looking for jobs.  Vocational
evaluation was requested by claimant's
counsel.  It was provided to her.  That's been
introduced into evidence as Respondents'
Exhibit No. 2.  It's clear from the vocational
evaluation that the claimant is perfectly
capable of doing all of her prior work.
Should she chose to go a different route and
do different kinds of work, the evaluator has
also listed some options available to her
which basically are free, which she has not
availed herself of.  So respondent denies that
she is entitled to job placement as a result
of the work-related injury in this workers'
compensation claim.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a sixty-seven-year-old female

that sustained compensable bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome while

employed by the respondent.  The claimant underwent carpal tunnel

release surgery performed by Dr. Lawrence Dodd on both her left and

right arms.  The claimant was released to full duty by Dr. Dodd in

a “Physician’s Statement” he signed on August 31, 2011.  At that

time, Dr. Dodd assessed a 10 percent impairment to the left arm as

well as a 10 percent impairment to the right arm due to her

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome and the surgical intervention that

was performed to correct her difficulties.  At that time, Dr. Dodd
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released the claimant to a full duty status and placed no

restrictions on the claimant’s ability to work.

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider whether or

not she is entitled to additional medical treatment with Dr. Dodd.

Following is a portion of the claimant’s testimony on direct

examination concerning her belief that she needs continued medical

treatment:

“Q. Do you feel like you need to continue to
get medical treatment for your symptoms in
your arms?

A. Yes, I do, because sometime my arm hurts
over here (indicating), both of them, sprain,
you know, and hands hurt, too.  They bother
me.

MR. DAVIS:  If it's permissible, Your Honor, I
would say, for the record, Ms. Brewer is
touching her forearms on either side.

THE COURT:  I will note for the record that
when she said she occasionally has pain, it
was the forearms of both her right and left
arm that she pointed to.”

On cross examination, the claimant was asked about deposition

testimony she gave in August 2011?? involving pain or symptoms of

her bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome as follows:

“Q. And, now, when I took your deposition back
in August of 2011, you told me that both your
right hand and your left hand were pain free
and you were no longer dropping things.  Do
you recall that testimony?

A. Yes, but it changed.  It can change any
time, because, you know, like I can do
something -- like, today, I don't -- I'm not
able to do it like I used to.  When I start
working for Tyson, I have a physical before I
went to work over there, and I was okay.
Everything was okay with my body.  My hands
was okay.  My ears, they were okay.  They
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examine your ears, your hands, your back,
everything.

Q. Ms. Brewer, would you answer my question?

A. Yes, ma'am.”

Medical records introduced into evidence by the respondents

indicate that the claimant was seen by Dr. Jason Lofton of the

Lofton Family Clinic on five occasions after her release from Dr.

Dodd.  Dr. Lofton is the claimant’s family physician.  The claimant

saw Dr. Lofton on September 25, 2012, December 10, 2012, January

14, 2013, May 15, 2013, and June 12, 2013.  The claimant was seen

on those occasions for various reasons including depression and

insomnia.  The medical records from the claimant’s June 12, 2013,

visit is the only medical record after her release from Dr. Dodd

that makes mention of wrist difficulties.  Following is the history

portion of Dr. Lofton’s medical record from that visit:

“cc: 4 week follow up
HPI: pt here for 4 week follow up on
depression she was started on Lexapro.

Psych:
-Depression taking Lexapro 10 mg daily
-pt stated that she is doing well on the
medication.  No SI.
no chest pain, dyspnea, HA or dizziness

She is trying to get her wrists reexamined b/c
of the pain in her wrists, she is doing it
through workman’s comp.”

It is the claimant’s burden to prove that he is entitled to

continued medical treatment for her compensable bilateral carpal

tunnel syndrome.  The claimant must prove that this additional or

continued medical treatment would be reasonable and necessary

medical treatment.  It is clear from the claimant’s testimony, at
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the hearing in this matter, that she only occasionally has some

difficulties with her arms bilaterally.  In Dr. Dodd’s “Physician’s

Statement” he found the claimant to have permanent impairment to

both her right and left arm of 10 percent.  Given the existence of

permanent impairment, the claimant should expect to have some

difficulties with both her left and right arms.  After review of

the claimant’s testimony and the medical records admitted into

evidence, I do not believe that the claimant can prove that she is

entitled to any additional or continued medical treatment for her

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  I note that the respondents have

paid the claimant for the impairment rights to both her right and

left arm.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to vocational rehabilitation in the form of job

placement.  The claimant was terminated from her employment with

the respondent in May 2011.  The respondent, in this matter,

provided the claimant with a vocational evaluation that was

performed by Tanya Rutherford Owens Ph.D. who was employed by

Rehabilitation Services.  At Respondents’ Exhibit No. 2, Pages 1-

15, the vocational evaluation report regarding the claimant is

found.  Following is the summary portion of that evaluation:

“Ms. Brewer’s previous positions have
consisted of light and medium level work.  It
appears at this time that she has been
released to work following her carpal tunnel
surgery without limitations.  As a result, she
is able to return to past work or other entry-
level work as outlined above.  These
vocational options are outlined in this report
as are community resources, should Ms. Brewer
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seek to upgrade her skills or seek work in the
community.”

At the hearing in this matter, the claimant testified and

produced hand written notes regarding her various attempts to find

employment.  The claimant has been unable to secure any employment;

however, Dr. Dodd’s released the claimant to full duty status

without any restrictions by at least August 31, 2011.  The claimant

should physically be able to return to the same level or type of

employment that she was able to perform prior to her compensable

bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.  Here, the respondents have

provided a vocational evaluation for the claimant and the claimant

is void of any work restrictions due to her compensable injury.  As

such, I find that the claimant has failed to prove that she is

entitled to vocational rehabilitation in the form of job placement.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on May 20, 2013, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed May 22, 2013, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to continuing or additional medical

treatment for her compensable bilateral carpal tunnel syndrome.
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3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to vocational rehabilitation in the

form of job placement.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings of fact and conclusion of law,

I have no alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


